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? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor dlix.? ? ? ? ? Upon that day my loves my presence did depart;.63. The Lovers of the Benou
Udhreh ccclxxxiii.? ? ? ? ? c. The Jewish Physician's Story cxxix.Sharpers, The Money-Changer and the Ass, The, ii. 41..? ? ? ? ? He shot me with
the shafts of looks launched from an eyebrow's (138) bow; A chamberlain (139) betwixt his eyes hath driven me to despair..54. The Poor Man and
his Generous Friend cccli.? ? ? ? ? The absent ones' harbinger came us unto With tidings of those who (129) had caused us to rue..With this the
Cadi's wrath redoubled and he swore by the most solemn of oaths that I should go with him and search his house. "By Allah," replied I, "I will not
go, except the prefect be with us; for, if he be present, he and the officers, thou wilt not dare to presume upon me." And the Cadi rose and swore an
oath, saying, "By Him who created mankind, we will not go but with the Amir!" So we repaired to the Cadi's house, accompanied by the prefect,
and going up, searched high and low, but found nothing; whereupon fear gat hold upon me and the prefect turned to me and said, "Out on thee, O
ill-omened fellow! Thou puttest us to shame before the men." And I wept and went round about right and left, with the tears running down my face,
till we were about to go forth and drew near the door of the house. I looked at the place [behind the door] and said, "What is yonder dark place that
I see?" And I said to the sergeants, "Lift up this jar with me." They did as I bade them and I saw somewhat appearing under the jar and said,
"Rummage and see what is under it." So they searched and found a woman's veil and trousers full of blood, which when I beheld, I fell down in a
swoon..? ? ? ? ? n. The Man and his Wilful Wife dccccxix.? ? ? ? ? How many a friend, for money's sake, hath companied with me!.Tuhfeh arose
and kissed the earth and the queen thanked her for this and bade her sit. So she sat down and the queen called for food; whereupon they brought a
table of gold, inlaid with pearls and jacinths and jewels and spread with various kinds of birds and meats of divers hues, and the queen said, 'O
Tuhfeh, in the name of God, let us eat bread and salt together, thou and I.' So Tuhfeh came forward and ate of those meats and tasted somewhat the
like whereof she had never eaten, no, nor aught more delicious than it, what while the slave-girls stood compassing about the table and she sat
conversing and laughing with the queen. Then said the latter, 'O my sister, a slave-girl told me of thee that thou saidst, "How loathly is yonder
genie Meimoun! There is no eating [in his presence]."' (227) 'By Allah, O my lady,' answered Tuhfeh, 'I cannot brook the sight of him, (228) and
indeed I am fearful of him.' When the queen heard this, she laughed, till she fell backward, and said, 'O my sister, by the virtue of the inscription
upon the seal-ring of Solomon, prophet of God, I am queen over all the Jinn, and none dare so much as look on thee a glance of the eye.' And
Tuhfeh kissed her hand. Then the tables were removed and they sat talking..116. Iskender Dhoulkernein and a certain Tribe of Poor Folk
cccclxiv.Then he bade set up for her a tent and another for himself, facing hers, so he might worship God with her, and fell to sending her food; and
she said in herself, 'This is a king and it is not lawful for me that I suffer him forsake his subjects and his kingdom for my sake. So she said to the
serving-woman, who used to bring her the food, 'Speak to the king, so he may return to his women, for he hath no need of me and I desire to abide
in this place, so I may worship God the Most High therein.' The slave-girl returned to the king and told him this, whereupon he sent back to her,
saying, 'I have no need of the kingship and I also desire to abide here and worship God with thee in this desert.' When she found this earnestness in
him, she consented to his wishes and said, 'O king, I will consent unto thee in that which thou desirest and will be to thee a wife, but on condition
that thou bring me Dadbin the king and his Vizier Kardan and his chamberlain (116) and that they be present in thine assembly, so I may speak a
word with them in thy presence, to the intent that thou mayest redouble in affection for me.' Quoth Kisra, 'And what is thine occasion unto this?' So
she related to him her story from first to last, how she was the wife of Dadbin the king and how the latter's vizier had miscalled her honour..? ? ? ? ?
For death in your absence to us was decreed; But, when ye came back, we were quickened anew..The Seventeenth Night of the Month..When came
the night, the vizier presented himself before the king, who bade him relate the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know,
Out.The company marvelled at the generosity of this man and his clemency (152) and courtesy, and the Sultan said, 'Tell us another of thy stories.'
(153) 'It is well,' answered the officer, 'They avouch that.? ? ? ? ? "Knoweth my loved one when I see her at the lattice high Shine as the sun that
flameth forth in heaven's blue demesne?".25. The City of Brass cccclxxxvii.King Shehriyar marvelled at these things and Shehrzad said to him,
"Thou marvelledst at that which befell thee on the part of women; yet hath there befallen the kings of the Chosroes before thee what was more
grievous than that which befell thee, and indeed I have set forth unto thee that which betided khalifs and kings and others than they with their
women, but the exposition is long and hearkening groweth tedious, and in this [that I have already told thee] is sufficiency for the man of
understanding and admonishment for the wise.".24. Maan ben Zaideh and the three Girls cclxxi.? ? ? ? ? Yet with perfidiousness (sure Fortune's
self as thou Ne'er so perfidious was) my love thou didst requite.? ? ? ? ? How bright and how goodly my lustre appears! Yea, my wreaths are like
girdles of silver so white..The Lady Zubeideh answered him many words and the talk waxed amain between them. At last the Khalif sat down at
the heads of the pair and said, "By the tomb of the Apostle of God (may He bless and preserve him!) and the sepulchres of my fathers and
forefathers, whoso will tell me which of them died before the other, I will willingly give him a thousand dinars!" When Aboulhusn heard the
Khalifs words, he sprang up in haste and said, "I died first, O Commander of the Faithful! Hand over the thousand dinars and quit thine oath and
the conjuration by which thou sworest." Then Nuzhet el Fuad rose also and stood up before the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh, who both rejoiced in
this and in their safety, and the princess chid her slave-girl. Then the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh gave them joy at their well-being and knew that
this [pretended] death was a device to get the money; and the princess said to Nuzhet el Fuad, "Thou shouldst have sought of me that which thou
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desiredst, without this fashion, and not have consumed my heart for thee." And she said, "Indeed, I was ashamed, O my lady.".Now the king was a
very old man and destiny decreed the ending of his term of life; so he died and when he was buried, the folk assembled and many were the sayings
of the people and of the king's kinsfolk and officers, and they took counsel together to slay the princess and the young pilgrim, saying, 'This fellow
dishonoureth us with yonder strumpet and none accepteth dishonour but the base.' So they fell upon them and slew the princess, without
questioning her of aught; whereupon the pious woman (whom they deemed a boy) said to them, 'Out on ye, O misbelievers I Ye have slain the
pious lady.' Quoth they, 'Lewd fellow that thou art, dost thou bespeak us thus? Thou lovedst her and she loved thee, and we will slay thee without
mercy.' 'God forbid!' answered she, 'Indeed, the affair is the contrary of this.' 'What proof hast thou of that?' asked they, and she said, 'Bring me
women.' So they brought her women, and when they looked on her, they found her a woman..? ? ? ? ? All charms, indeed, thou dost comprise; so
who shall vie with thee And who shall blame me if for love of such a fair I'm sped?.When she had made an end of her verses, she folded the letter
and delivered it to the nurse, who took it and went with it to El Abbas. When she gave it to him, he took it and breaking it open, read it and
apprehended its purport; and when he came to the end of it, he swooned away. After awhile, he came to himself and said, "Praised be God who
hath caused her return an answer to my letter! Canst thou carry her another letter, and with God the Most High be thy requital?" Quoth she, "And
what shall letters profit thee, seeing she answereth on this wise?" But he said, "Belike, she may yet be softened." Then he took inkhorn and paper
and wrote the following verses:.The vizier's story pleased the king and he bade depart to his dwelling..10. Women's Craft cxcv-cc.12. Asleep and
Awake cclxxi.102. Jouder and his Brothers dcclxxv.The Eighteenth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? By Allah, O thou that chid'st my heart concerning
my sister's love, Leave chiding and rather bemoan my case and help me to my will..? ? ? ? ? The flames of long desire wax on me day by day And
far away are pitched the tent-poles of my fair..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother xxxiii.Therewithal the king bade all his
officers go round about in the thoroughfares and colleges [of the town] and bring before him all strangers whom they found there. So they went
forth and brought him much people, amongst whom was the man who had painted the portrait. When they came into the presence, the Sultan bade
the crier make proclamation that whoso wrought the portrait should discover himself and have whatsoever he desired. So the poor man came
forward and kissing the earth before the king, said to him, "O king of the age, I am he who painted yonder portrait." Quoth El Aziz, "And knowest
thou who she is?" "Yes," answered the other; "this is the portrait of Mariyeh, daughter of the king of Baghdad." The king ordered him a dress of
honour and a slave-girl [and he went his way]. Then said El Abbas, "O father mine, give me leave to go to her, so I may look upon her; else shall I
depart the world, without fail." The king his father wept and answered, saying, "O my son, I builded thee a bath, that it might divert thee from
leaving me, and behold it hath been the cause of thy going forth; but the commandment of God is a foreordained (61) decree." (62).THE
SEVENTH VOYAGE OF SINDBAD THE SAILOR..? ? ? ? ? h. The Eighth Officer's Story dccccxxxv.The prefect bade carry him to his lodging;
but one of those in attendance upon him, by name El Muradi, said to him, "What wilt thou do? This man is clad in rich clothes and on his finger is a
ring of gold, the beazel whereof is a ruby of great price; so we will carry him away and slay him and take that which is upon him of raiment [and
what not else] and bring it to thee; for that thou wilt not [often] see profit the like thereof, more by token that this fellow is a stranger and there is
none to enquire concerning him." Quoth the prefect, "This fellow is a thief and that which he saith is leasing." And Noureddin said, "God forbid
that I should be a thief!" But the prefect answered, "Thou liest." So they stripped him of his clothes and taking the ring from his finger, beat him
grievously, what while he cried out for succour, but none succoured him, and besought protection, but none protected him. Then said he to them,
"O folk, ye are quit of (12) that which ye have taken from me; but now restore me to my lodging." But they answered, saying, "Leave this knavery,
O cheat! Thine intent is to sue us for thy clothes on the morrow." "By Allah, the One, the Eternal," exclaimed he, "I will not sue any for them!" But
they said, "We can nowise do this." And the prefect bade them carry him to the Tigris and there slay him and cast him into the river..So Aamir took
the water-skin and made for the water; but, when he came to the well, behold, two young men with gazelles, and when they saw him, they said to
him, "Whither wilt thou, O youth, and of which of the Arabs art thou?" "Harkye, lads," answered he, "fill me my water-skin, for that I am a stranger
man and a wayfarer and I have a comrade who awaiteth me." Quoth they, "Thou art no wayfarer, but a spy from El Akil's camp." Then they took
him and carried him to [their king] Zuheir ben Shebib; and when he came before him, he said to him, "Of which of the Arabs art thou?" Quoth
Aamir, "I am a wayfarer." And Zuheir said, "Whence comest thou and whither wilt thou?" "I am on my way to Akil," answered Aamir. When he
named Akil, those who were present were agitated; but Zuheir signed to them with his eyes and said to him, "What is thine errand with Akil?"
Quoth he, "We would fain see him, my friend and I.".? ? ? ? ? Oft as I strove to make her keep the troth of love, Unto concealment's ways still
would she turn aside..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. The Merchant and the Parrot xiv.To his beloved one the lover's heart's inclined, iii. 22..After that, there
appeared a queen, never saw eyes a goodlier than she nor than her attributes; she was clad in rich raiment, embroidered with pearls and jewels, and
on her head was a crown set with various kinds of pearls and jewels. About her were five hundred slave-girls, high-bosomed maids, as they were
moons, screening her, right and left, and she among them as she were the moon on the night of its full, for that she was the most of them in majesty
and dignity. She gave not over walking, till she came to Tuhfeh, whom she found gazing on her in amazement; and when the latter saw her turn to
her, she rose to her, standing on her feet, and saluted her and kissed the earth before her..? ? ? ? ? I saw thee, O thou best of all the human race,
display A book that came to teach the Truth to those in error's way..When Belekhsha had made an end of her verses, all present were moved to
delight and El Abbas said to her, "Well done, O damsel!" Then he bade the fifth damsel come forward and sing. Now she was from the land of
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Syria and her name was Rihaneh; she was surpassing of voice and when she appeared in an assembly, all eyes were fixed upon her. So she came
forward and taking the rebeck (for that she was used to play upon [all manner] instruments) improvised and sang the following verses:.Then the
Khalif took him into his especial favour and married him and bestowed largesse on him and lodged him with himself in the palace and made him of
the chief of his boon-companions, and indeed he was preferred with him above them and the Khalif advanced him over them all. Now they were
ten in number, to wit, El Ijli and Er Recashi and Ibdan and Hassan el Feresdec and El Lauz and Es Seker and Omar et Tertis and Abou Nuwas (34)
and Abou Ishac en Nedim and Aboulhusn el Khelia, and by each of them hangeth a story that is told in other than this book. And indeed Aboulhusn
became high in honour with the Khalif and favoured above all, so that he sat with him and the Lady Zubeideh bint el Casim and married the latter's
treasuress, whose name was Nuzhet el Fuad..Now the late king had left a wife and a daughter, and the people would fain have married the latter to
the new king, to the intent that the kingship might not pass out of the old royal family. So they proposed to him that he should take her to wife, and
he promised them this, but put them off from him, (64) of his respect for the covenant he had made with his former wife, to wit, that he would take
none other to wife than herself. Then he betook himself to fasting by day and standing up by night [to pray], giving alms galore and beseeching
God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) to reunite him with his children and his wife, the daughter of his father's brother..Meanwhile,
when Aboulhusn went out from the presence of the Khalif and went to lay out Nuzhet el Fuad, the prince mourned for her and dismissing the
divan, arose and betook himself, leaning upon Mesrour, the swordsman of his vengeance, [to the pavilion of the harem, where he went in] to the
Lady Zubeideh, that he might condole with her for her slave-girl. He found the princess sitting weeping and awaiting his coming, so she might
condole with him for [his boon-companion] Aboulhusn el Khelia. So he said to her, "May thy head outlive thy slave-girl Nuzhet el Fuad!" And she
answered, saying, "O my lord, God preserve my slave-girl! Mayst thou live and long survive thy boon-companion Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is
dead.".? ? ? ? ? g. The Crows and the Hawk dccccvi.Merouzi (El) and Er Razi, ii. 28..So she arose and returned to her house, whilst El Merouzi
abode in his place till the night was half spent, when he said to himself, 'How long [is this to last]? Yet how can I let this knavish dog die and lose
the money? Methinks I were better open the tomb on him and bring him forth and take my due of him by dint of grievous beating and torment.'
Accordingly, he dug him up and pulled him forth of the tomb; after which he betook himself to an orchard hard by the burial-ground and cut thence
staves and palm sticks. Then he tied the dead man's legs and came down on him with the staff and beat him grievously; but he stirred not. When the
time grew long on him, his shoulders became weary and he feared lest some one of the watch should pass on his round and surprise him. So he
took up Er Razi and carrying him forth of the cemetery, stayed not till he came to the Magians' burying-place and casting him down in a sepulchre
(42) there, rained heavy blows upon him till his shoulders failed him, but the other stirred not Then he sat down by his side and rested; after which
he rose and renewed the beating upon him, [but to no better effect; and thus he did] till the end of the night.Rich Man who gave his Fair Daughter
in Marriage to the Poor Old Man, The, i. 247..Solomon, David and, i. 275..They tell that Haroun er Reshid was sitting one day to do away
grievances, when there came up to him a woman and said to him, "O Commander of the Faithful, may God accomplish thine affair and cause thee
rejoice in that which He hath given thee and increase thee in elevation! Indeed, thou hast done justice (85) and wrought equitably." (86) Quoth the
Khalif to those who were present with him, "Know ye what this woman meaneth by her saying?" And they answered, "Of a surety, she meaneth not
otherwise than well, O Commander of the Faithful." "Nay," rejoined Haroun; "she purposeth only in this an imprecation against me. As for her
saying, 'God accomplish thine affair!' she hath taken it from the saying of the poet, 'When an affair is accomplished, its abatement (87) beginneth.
Beware of cessation, whenas it is said, "It is accomplished."' As for her saying 'God cause thee rejoice in that which He hath given thee,' she took it
from the saying of God the Most High, 'Till, whenas they rejoiced in that which they were given, we took them suddenly and lo, they were
confounded!' (88) As for her saying, 'God increase thee in elevation!' she took it from the saying of the poet, 'No bird flieth and riseth up on high,
but, like as he flieth, he falleth.' And as for her saying, 'Indeed, thou hast done justice and wrought equitably,' it is from the saying of the Most
High, '[If ye deviate (89) or lag behind or turn aside, verily, God of that which ye do is aware;' (90) and] 'As for the transgressors,' (91) they are fuel
for hell[-fire]." (92).? ? ? ? ? c. The Fishes and the Crab dcxi.One day, as I was thus feigning sleep, I felt a hand in my lap, and in it a magnificent
purse. So I seized the hand and behold, it was that of a fair woman. Quoth I to her, "O my lady, who art thou?" And she said, "Rise [and come
away] from here, that I may make myself known to thee." So I arose and following her, fared on, without tarrying, till she stopped at the door of a
lofty house, whereupon quoth I to her,"O my lady, who art thou? Indeed, thou hast done me kindness, and what is the reason of this?" "By Allah,"
answered she, "O Captain Mum, I am a woman on whom desire and longing are sore for the love of the daughter of the Cadi Amin el Hukm. Now
there was between us what was and the love of her fell upon my heart and I agreed with her upon meeting, according to possibility and
convenience. But her father Amin el Hukm took her and went away, and my heart cleaveth to her and love-longing and distraction are sore upon
me on her account.".111. The Pilgrim and the Old Woman who dwelt in the Desert ccccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor
cclix.Now Ilan Shah had three viziers, in whose hands the affairs [of the kingdom] were [aforetime] and they had been used to leave not the king
night nor day; but they became shut out from him by reason of Abou Temam and the king was occupied with him to their exclusion. So they took
counsel together upon the matter and said, 'What counsel ye we should do, seeing that the king is occupied from us with yonder man, and indeed he
honoureth him more than us? But now come, let us cast about for a device, whereby we may remove him from the king.' So each of them spoke
forth that which was in his mind, and one of them said, 'The king of the Turks hath a daughter, whose like there is not in the world, and whatsoever
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messenger goeth to demand her in marriage, her father slayeth him. Now our king hath no knowledge of this; so, come, let us foregather with him
and bring up the talk of her. When his heart is taken with her, we will counsel him to despatch Abou Temam to seek her hand in marriage;
whereupon her father will slay him and we shall be quit of him, for we have had enough of his affair.".When the king heard this, he said in himself,
"Since the tither repented, in consequence of the admonitions [of the woodcutter], it behoves that I spare this vizier, so I may hear the story of the
thief and the woman." And he bade Er Rehwan withdraw to his lodging..? ? ? ? ? I crave none other than thou for friend, beloved of my heart; So
trust in my speech, for the generous are true and trusty still..? ? ? ? ? How many a victim of the pangs of love-liking hath died! Tired is my
patience, but of blame my censors never tire..Son, The Rich Man and his Wasteful, i. 252..When the evening evened, the king sent for the vizier to
his privy sitting chamber and bade him [tell] the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. They avouch, O king, that.There was
once, in a city of Hind, a just and beneficent king, and he had a vizier, a man of understanding, just in his judgment, praiseworthy in his policy, in
whose hand was the governance of all the affairs of the realm; for he was firmly stablished in the king's favour and high in esteem with the folk of
his time, and the king set great store by him and committed himself to him in all his affairs, by reason of his contrivance for his subjects, and he
had helpers (253) who were content with him..Noureddin thanked him and they entered the slave-merchant's house. When the people of the house
saw Abou Nuwas, they rose to do him worship, for that which they knew of his station with the Commander of the Faithful. Moreover, the
slave-dealer himself came up to them with two chairs, and they seated themselves thereon. Then the slave-merchant went into the house and
returning with the slave-girl, as she were a willow-wand or a bamboo-cane, clad in a vest of damask silk and tired with a black and white turban,
the ends whereof fell down over her face, seated her on a chair of ebony; after which quoth he to those who were present, "I will discover to you a
face as it were a full moon breaking forth from under a cloud." And they said, "Do so." So he unveiled the damsel's face and behold, she was like
the shining sun, with comely shape and day-bright face and slender [waist and heavy] hips; brief, she was endowed with elegance, the description
whereof existeth not, [and was] even as saith of her the poet:.Then said the king, "Hast thou a need we may accomplish unto thee? For indeed we
are exceeding beholden to thee for that which thou didst in the matter of Hudheifeh and his folk." And he let cast over him a mantle of Egyptian
satin, worth an hundred dinars. Moreover, he bade his treasurer give him a thousand dinars and said to him, "O youth, take this in part of that which
thou deserves! of us; and if thou prolong thy sojourn with us, we will give thee slaves and servants." El Abbas kissed the earth and said, "O king,
may grant thee abiding prosperity, I deserve not all this." Then he put his hand to his poke and pulling out two caskets of gold, in each of which
were rubies, whose value none could tell, gave them to the king, saying, "O king, God cause thy prosperity to endure, I conjure thee by that which
God hath vouchsafed thee, heal my heart by accepting these two caskets, even as I have accepted thy present." So the king accepted the two caskets
and El Abbas took his leave and went away to the bazaar..Haroun er Reshid, Tuhfet el Culoub and, ii. 203..90. The Devout Prince cccci.? ? ? ? ?
Upon the parting day our loves from us did fare And left us to endure estrangement and despair..When Aamir heard his lord's verses, he knew that
he was a slave of love [and that she of whom he was enamoured abode] in Baghdad. Then they fared on night and day, traversing plains and stony
wastes, till they came in sight of Baghdad and lighted down in its suburbs (66) and lay the night there. When they arose in the morning, they
removed to the bank of the Tigris and there they encamped and sojourned three days..The news reached his father, who said to him, 'O my son, this
damsel to whom thy heart cleaveth is at thy commandment and we have power over her; so wait till I demand her [in marriage] for thee.' But the
prince said, 'I will not wait.' So his father hastened in the matter and sent to demand her of her father, who required of him a hundred thousand
dinars to his daughter's dowry. Quoth Bihzad's father, 'So be it,' and paid down what was in his treasuries, and there remained to his charge but a
little of the dower. So he said to his son, 'Have patience, O my son, till we gather together the rest of the money and send to fetch her to thee, for
that she is become thine.' Therewith the prince waxed exceeding wroth and said, 'I will not have patience;' so he took his sword and his spear and
mounting his horse, went forth and fell to stopping the way, [so haply that he might win what lacked of the dowry]..So the sharper took the two
thousand dinars and made off; and when he was gone, the merchant said to his friend, the [self-styled] man of wit and intelligence, 'Harkye, such an
one! Thou and I are like unto the hawk and the locust.' 'What was their case?' asked the other; and the merchant said,.When Ibrahim heard this, he
let fetch the thieves and said to them, 'Tell me truly, which of you shot the arrow that wounded me.' Quoth they, 'It was this youth that is with us.'
Whereupon the king fell to looking upon him and said to him, 'O youth, acquaint me with thy case and tell me who was thy father and thou shalt
have assurance from God.' 'O my lord,' answered the youth, 'I know no father; as for me, my father lodged me in a pit [when I was little], with a
nurse to rear me, and one day, there fell in upon us a lion, which tore my shoulder, then left me and occupied himself with the nurse and rent her in
pieces; and God vouchsafed me one who brought me forth of the pit.' Then he related to him all that had befallen him, first and last; which when
Ibrahim heard, he cried out and said, 'By Allah, this is my very son!' And he said to him, 'Uncover thy shoulder.' So he uncovered it and behold, it
was scarred..? ? ? ? ? n. The Fourteenth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.When they came to the palace, King Shehriyar commanded to spread the tables
with beasts roasted [whole] and sweetmeats and all manner viands and bade the crier make proclamation to the folk that they should come up to the
Divan and eat and drink and that this should be a means of reconciliation between him and them. So great and small came up unto him and they
abode on that wise, eating and drinking, seven days with their nights. Then the king shut himself up with his brother and acquainted him with that
which had betided him with the vizier's daughter [Shehrzad] in those three years [which were past] and told him what he had heard from her of
saws and parables and chronicles and pleasant traits and jests and stories and anecdotes and dialogues and histories and odes and verses; whereat
shams.pdf
Page 4/9

Shams

King Shahzeman marvelled with the utterest of marvel and said, "Fain would I take her younger sister to wife, so we may be two own brothers to
two own sisters, and they on likewise be sisters unto us; for that the calamity which befell me was the means of the discovering of that which befell
thee and all this time of three years past I have taken no delight in woman, save that I lie each night with a damsel of my kingdom, and when I arise
in the morning, I put her to death; but now I desire to marry thy wife's sister Dinarzad.".So he sat down upon the throne of the Khalifate and laid
the dagger in his lap, whereupon all [present] came up to kiss the earth before him and called down on him length of life and continuance [of glory
and prosperity]. Then came forward Jaafer the Barmecide and kissing the earth, said, "May the wide world of God be the treading of thy feet and
may Paradise be thy dwelling-place and the fire the habitation of thine enemies! May no neighbour transgress against thee nor the lights of fire die
out for thee, (29) O Khalif of [all] cities and ruler of [all] countries!".Then said the Khalif to her, "I lie and my eunuch lieth, and thou liest and thy
waiting-woman lieth; so methinks we were best go, all four of us together, that we may see which of us telleth the truth." Quoth Mesrour, "Come,
let us go, that I may put this ill-omened old woman to shame (37) and deal her a sound drubbing for her lying." And she answered him, saying, "O
dotard, is thy wit like unto my wit? Indeed, thy wit is as the hen's wit." Mesrour was incensed at her words and would have laid violent hands on
her, but the Lady Zubeideh warded him off from her and said to him, "Her sooth-fastness will presently be distinguished from thy sooth-fastness
and her leasing from thy leasing.".? ? ? ? ? Indeed, your long estrangement hath caused my bowels yearn. Would God I were a servant in waiting at
your door!.[When] Hudheifeh [saw him], he cried out to him, saying, "Haste thee not, O youth! Who art thou of the folk?" And he answered, "I am
Saad [ibn] el Wakidi, commander of the host of King Ins, and but that thou vauntedst thyself in challenging me, I had not come forth to thee; for
that thou art not of my peers neither art counted equal to me in prowess and canst not avail against my onslaught. Wherefore prepare thee for
departure, (73) seeing that there abideth but a little of thy life." When Hudheifeh heard this his speech, he threw himself backward, (74) as if in
mockery of him, whereat El Abbas was wroth and called out to him, saying, "O Hudheifeh, guard thyself against me." Then he rushed upon him, as
he were a swooper of the Jinn, (75) and Hudheifeh met him and they wheeled about a long while..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Until they left my heart on fire
without allay..?STORY OF THE SHARPERS WITH THE MONEY-CHANGER AND THE ASS..The king marvelled, he and his company, and
praised God the Most High for that he had come thither; after which he turned to the eunuch and said to him, 'What is this youth thou hast with
thee?' 'O king,' answered he, 'this is the son of a nurse who belonged to us and we left him little. I saw him to-day and his mother said to me, 'Take
him with thee.' So I brought him with me, that he might be a servant to the king, for that he is an adroit and quickwitted youth.' Then the king fared
on, he and his company, and the eunuch and the youth with them, what while he questioned the former of Belehwan and his dealing with his
subjects, and he answered, saying, 'As thy head liveth, O king, the folk with him are in sore straits and not one of them desireth to look on him,
gentle or simple.'.106. The Man of Upper Egypt and his Frank Wife dccclxii.? ? ? ? ? We spent the night in passing the cup, my mates and I, Till in
the Eastward heaven the day-star did appear..When the king heard this story, he smiled and it pleased him and he bade the vizier go away to his
own house..We were sleeping one night on the roof, when a woman made her way into the house and gathering into a bundle all that was therein,
took it up, that she might go away with it. Now she was great with child and near upon her term and the hour of her deliverance; so, when she made
up the bundle and offered to shoulder it and make off with it, she hastened the coming of the pangs of labour and gave birth to a child in the dark.
Then she sought for the flint and steel and striking a light, kindled the lamp and went round about the house with the little one, and it was weeping.
[The noise awoke us,] as we lay on the roof, and we marvelled. So we arose, to see what was to do, and looking down through the opening of the
saloon, (112) saw a woman, who had kindled the lamp, and heard the little one weeping. She heard our voices and raising her eyes to us, said, "Are
ye not ashamed to deal with us thus and discover our nakedness? Know ye not that the day belongeth to you and the night to us? Begone from us!
By Allah, were it not that ye have been my neighbours these [many] years, I would bring down the house upon you!" We doubted not but that she
was of the Jinn and drew back our heads; but, when we arose on the morrow, we found that she had taken all that was with us and made off with it;
wherefore we knew that she was a thief and had practised [on us] a device, such as was never before practised; and we repented, whenas repentance
advantaged us not.'.? ? ? ? ? Then sent I speech to thee in verses such as burn The heart; reproach therein was none nor yet unright;.It chances
whiles that the blind man escapes a pit, ii. 51..?STORY OF THE IDIOT AND THE SHARPER..Khelbes and his Wife and the Learned Man, i.
301..After this, news came to the king of robbers in his land; so he set out in quest of them and ceased not to follow after them, till he seized on
them all, and behold, they were the [very] thieves who had despoiled him [and his wife] by the way and taken his children. So he bade bring them
before him, and when they came into his presence, he questioned them, saying, 'Where are the two boys ye took on such a day?' Quoth they, 'They
are with us and we will present them to our lord the king for slaves to serve him and give him wealth galore that we have gotten together and divest
ourselves of all that we possess and repent from sin and fight in thy service.' Abou Sabir, however, paid no heed to their speech, but took all their
good and bade put them all to death. Moreover, he took the two boys and rejoiced in them with an exceeding joy, whereat the troops murmured
among themselves, saying, 'Verily, this is a greater tyrant than his brother! There come to him a sort of robbers and seek to repent and proffer two
boys [by way of peace-offering], and he taketh the two boys and all their good and slayeth them!'.The old man carried Tuhfeh up [to the dais and
seated her] on a chair of gold beside the throne, whilst she was amazed at that which she saw in that place and magnified her Lord (extolled be His
perfection and exalted be He!) and hallowed Him. Then the kings of the Jinn came up to the throne and seated themselves thereon; and they were in
the semblance of mortals, excepting two of them, who were in the semblance of the Jinn, with eyes slit endlong and jutting horns and projecting
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tusks. After this there came up a young lady, fair of favour and pleasant of parts; the light of her face outshone that of the flambeaux, and about her
were other three women, than whom there were no fairer on the face of the earth. They saluted Tuhfeh and she rose to them and kissed the earth
before them; whereupon they embraced her and sat down on the chairs aforesaid..? ? ? ? ? The billows of thy love o'erwhelm me passing sore; I
sink and all in vain for succour I implore..A certain thief was a [cunning] workman and used not to steal aught, till he had spent all that was with
him; moreover, he stole not from his neighbours, neither companied with any of the thieves, lest some one should come to know him and his case
get wind. On this wise he abode a great while, in flourishing case, and his secret was concealed, till God the Most High decreed that he broke in
upon a poor man, deeming that he was rich. When he entered the house, he found nought, whereat he was wroth, and necessity prompted him to
wake the man, who was asleep with his wife. So he aroused him and said to him, 'Show me thy treasure.'.When it was the fourth night, there came
the boy whom they were minded to circumcise, adorned with jewels such as never saw eye nor heard ear of, and amongst the rest a crown of gold,
set with pearls and jewels, the worth whereof was an hundred thousand dinars. He sat down upon the throne and Tuhfeh sang to him, till the
surgeon came and they circumcised him, in the presence of all the kings, who showered on him great store of jewels and jacinths and gold. Queen
Kemeriyeh bade the servants gather up all this and lay it in Tuhfeh's closet, and it was [as much in value as] all that had fallen to her, from the first
of the festival to the last thereof. Moreover, the Sheikh Iblis (whom God curse!) bestowed upon Tuhfeh the crown worn by the boy and gave the
latter another, whereat her reason fled. Then the Jinn departed, in order of rank, whilst Iblis took leave of them, band by band..Clemency, Of, i.
120..Meanwhile, the woman went out at hazard and donning devotee's apparel, fared on without ceasing, till she came to a city and found the king's
deputies dunning the towns-folk for the tribute, out of season. Presently, she saw a man, whom they were pressing for the tribute; so she enquired
of his case and being acquainted therewith, paid down the thousand dirhems for him and delivered him from beating; whereupon he thanked her
and those who were present. When he was set free, he accosted her and besought her to go with him to his dwelling. So she accompanied him
thither and supped with him and passed the night. When the night darkened on him, his soul prompted him to evil, for that which he saw of her
beauty and loveliness, and he lusted after her and required her [of love]; but she repelled him and bade him fear God the Most High and reminded
him of that which she had done with him of kindness and how she had delivered him from beating and humiliation..? ? ? ? ? b, The Merchant's
Wife and the Parrot dcccclxxx.The Tenth Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? An thou'dst vouchsafe to favour me,'twould lighten my despair, Though but
in dreams thine image 'twere that visited my bed..?THE FIFTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..Awhile after this a friend of mine invited me to his
house and when I came to him, we ate and drank and talked. Then said he to me, 'O my friend, hath there befallen thee in thy life aught of
calamity?' 'Nay,' answered I; 'but tell me [first], hath there befallen thee aught?' ['Yes,'] answered he. 'Know that one day I espied a fair woman; so I
followed her and invited her [to come home with me]. Quoth she, "I will not enter any one's house; but come thou to my house, if thou wilt, and be
it on such a day." Accordingly, on the appointed day, her messenger came to me, purposing to carry me to her; so I arose and went with him, till we
came to a handsome house and a great door. He opened the door and I entered, whereupon he locked the door [behind me] and would have gone in,
but I feared with an exceeding fear and foregoing him to the second door, whereby he would have had me enter, locked it and cried out at him,
saying, "By Allah, an thou open not to me, I will kill thee; for I am none of those whom thou canst cozen!" Quoth he, "What deemest thou of
cozenage?" And I said, "Verily, I am affrighted at the loneliness of the house and the lack of any at the door thereof; for I see none appear." "O my
lord," answered he, "this is a privy door." "Privy or public," answered I, "open to me.".Then she came down from the tree and rent her clothes and
said, 'O villain, if these be thy dealings with me before my eyes, how dost thou when thou art absent from me?' Quoth he, 'What aileth thee?' and
she said, 'I saw thee swive the woman before my very eyes.' 'Not so, by Allah!' cried he. 'But hold thy peace till I go up and see.' So he climbed the
tree and no sooner did he begin to do so than up came the lover [from his hiding-place] and taking the woman by the legs, [fell to swiving her].
When the husband came to the top of the tree, he looked and beheld a man swiving his wife. So he said, 'O strumpet, what doings are these?' And
he made haste to come down from the tree to the ground; [but meanwhile the lover had returned to his hiding- place] and his wife said to him,
'What sawest thou?' 'I saw a man swive thee,' answered he; and she said, 'Thou liest; thou sawest nought and sayst this but of
conjecture.'.Noureddin fell to kissing his hand and calling down blessings on him and said to him, "Know that I am a stranger in this your city and
the completion of kindness is better than the beginning thereof; wherefore I beseech thee of thy favour that thou complete to me thy good offices
and kindness and bring me to the gate of the city. So will thy beneficence be accomplished unto me and may God the Most High requite thee for
me with good!" ["Fear not,"] answered Ahmed; "no harm shall betide thee. Go; I will bear thee company till thou come to thy place of assurance."
And he left him not till he brought him to the gate of the city and said to him, "O youth, go in the safeguard of God and return not to the city; for, if
they fall in with thee [again], they will make an end of thee." Noureddin kissed his hand and going forth the city, gave not over walking till he came
to a mosque that stood in one of the suburbs of Baghdad and entered therein with the night..When the boy grew up, his father feared for him from
poverty and change of case, so he said to him, 'Dear my son, know that in my youth I wronged my brothers in the matter of our father's good, and I
see thee in weal; but, if thou [come to] need, ask not of one of them nor of any other, for I have laid up for thee in yonder chamber a treasure; but
do not thou open it until thou come to lack thy day's food.' Then he died, and his wealth, which was a great matter, fell to his son. The young man
had not patience to wait till he had made an end of that which was with him, but rose and opened the chamber, and behold, it was [empty and its
walls were] whitened, and in its midst was a rope hanging down and half a score bricks, one upon another, and a scroll, wherein was written,
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'Needs must death betide; so hang thyself and beg not of any, but kick away the bricks, so there may be no escape (225) for thee, and thou shall be
at rest from the exultation of enemies and enviers and the bitterness of poverty.'.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Prince Seif el Mulouk and the Princess Bediya
el Jemal dcclviii.My flower a marvel on your heads doth show, ii. 254..Here they halted and took up their lodging with the old man, who
questioned the husband of his case and that of his brother and the reason of their journey, and he said, 'I purpose to go with my brother, this sick
man, to the holy woman, her whose prayers are answered, so she may pray for him and God may make him whole by the blessing of her prayers.'
Quoth the villager, 'By Allah, my son is in a parlous plight for sickness and we have heard that the holy woman prayeth for the sick and they are
made whole. Indeed, the folk counsel me to carry him to her, and behold, I will go in company with you. And they said, 'It is well.' So they passed
the night in that intent and on the morrow they set out for the dwelling of the holy woman, this one carrying his son and that his brother..So the
youth returned to his house, and indeed the world was grown black in his eyes and he said, 'My father said sooth.' Then he opened the chamber
door and piling up the bricks under his feet, put the rope about his neck and kicked away the bricks and swung himself off; whereupon the rope
gave way with him [and he fell] to the ground and the ceiling clove in sunder and there poured down on him wealth galore, So he knew that his
father meant to discipline (226) him by means of this and invoked God's mercy on him. Then he got him again that which he had sold of lands and
houses and what not else and became once more in good case. Moreover, his friends returned to him and he entertained them some days..Selim
abode in the governance, invested with the sultanate, and ruled the people a whole year, after which he returned to El Mensoureh and sojourned
there another year. And he [and his wife] ceased not to go from city to city and abide in this a year and that a year, till he was vouchsafed children
and they grew up, whereupon he appointed him of his sons, who was found fitting, to be his deputy in [one] kingdom [and abode himself in the
other]; and he lived, he and his wife and children, what while God the Most High willed. Nor," added the vizier, "O king of the age, is this story
rarer or more extraordinary than that of the king of Hind and his wronged and envied vizier.".49. The Chief of the Cous Police and the Sharper
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